Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 21st November 2016, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Christine Priday, John Harrison, Clare Bath, Jeanette Troughton, Wynford Ellis Owen, Graham Thomas (arrived late) & Philippa Hill-John (arrived late)
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors
Sara Pickard, Nikki Howard, Brynmor Jones & Chris James 
109
Police Matters
At the start of the meeting there were no police officers present and the Clerk advised that he had sent an agenda and Minutes to Insp Davis.  The Chairman advised members that he and the Clerk had met with Insp Davis and Sergeant Jay Davies at the Council offices.  Among a variety of issues discussed, it had been suggested that if the public session was moved to the second item on the agenda then it would allow members of the public to also ask questions of the Police.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Two members of the Police then arrived, namely PC Julie Jones and PCSO Richard Davies.  PCSO Davies advised members that PCSO Laura Moore had been moved to the Whitchurch sector and that he and PCSO Arkontopoulos were now the dedicated PCSOs for the rural beat.  More importantly it had been arranged that one or both officers would be working Monday to Wednesday, which corresponded with most of the Community Council’s meetings.  In addition PCSO Davies was a police driver and could use a vehicle to access the area more easily.  He produced crime figures for the period 17th October – 21st November as follows:
Creigiau ~ No incidents of anti-social behaviour (ASB); 2 Burglaries (non-dwelling house); 6 theft from motor vehicle (4 at J.33, M4 Services); 3 thefts (1 at J.33, M4 Services) and 4 instances of damage.

Pentyrch ~ 3 incidents of ASB; 4 Burglaries (3 non-dwelling house and 1 attempt entry); 1 theft from a motor vehicle and 4 other crimes.
GYG ~ 1 incident of ASB and no other crimes.

Cllr Priday queried the 3 ASBs at Pentyrch and was advised they were all separate incidents.  The Clerk advised he had rung 101 that day regarding a vehicle which was stuck in a hedge on PCC land in Pentyrch and was advised that the incident had occurred on Saturday night and that enquiries were still on-going.  Cllr Thomas mentioned an abandoned Peugeot at Creigiau and was advised that Police were aware.  PCSO Davies moved on to talk about speeding and was advised by Councillors of the concerns, particularly in Creigiau and Pentyrch.  A discussion ensued especially surrounding the availability and fitness for purpose of the speed guns.  PCSO advised he would email the Clerk with dates and times that it was intended to carry out speed check and he welcomed the attendance of any Councillor.
He then advised Councillors that the PACT meetings in Creigiau would be held four times a year at 7pm in the Creigiau Golf Club on a set day to be decided.  These would be interspersed by PACT surgeries which would be between 5 – 6 pm at both the Spar at Rhydlafar and the Golf Club, Creigiau.  The PACT meetings in Pentyrch would remain in conjunction with the Pentyrch Neighbourhood Watch.

There were no other questions for the officers and the Chairman thanked them for their attendance.
110
County Council Matters 
At the start of this item there were no County Councillors present.  Cllr Owen advised that he had heard that CCC were operating a deficit budget and he couldn’t understand their reluctance to charge CIL on large new developments, which could go a long way to plugging the hole in the finances.  The Chairman then asked the Clerk to read out an email he had received from Stewart Burgess, the Chair of NWCG, regarding the intention of R&MCC ask TPA to provide a quote to carry out further work monitoring the anticipated queues.  There was a discussion surrounding this issue and Cllr Harrison proposed that any decision is deferred until details of the quotation were obtained.  This was agreed.
At 7.40pm Cllr Graham Thomas entered followed by Cty Cllr Gavin Hill-John, who both apologised for being delayed.
Cllr Graham Thomas advised members that he had arranged a blitz clean of Creigiau’s streets the previous Wednesday albeit the subsequent storm had brought the remaining leaves down again.  Both County Councillors were pressing for more attention to be paid to the rural wards during this time of the year as they were harder hit by leaf fall than some of the urban area.  There was a discussion around this issue.
He went on to discuss the fact that Matt Wakelam had admitted in an email that he was unaware of the existence of a Charter between CCC and the Community Councils, and it was an issue Cllr Graham Thomas intended taking up with the new monitoring officer.  He then spoke about the CCC Planning Committee in respect of the Creigiau Quarry application, urging anyone who had not seen the web-cam to view it, as it was particularly disappointing that County Councillors on the committee markedly disagreed with the application, but then meekly voted it through.  This provoked a discussion.  There was also a discussion regarding CIL/S.106 and the frustrations felt by communities that they were being routinely ignored by those in authority.
Cllr Stuart Thomas then read out an email he had received from Cllr James, who was unable to be present, in relation to School Lane and a discussion ensued.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John pointed out that during the recent storm School Lane was one of the only places in Cardiff not to have been flooded.  He also pointed out that the work had not yet been completed, as there were four ‘No Through Road’ signs on order, two each for either end of the lane, and new hedgerows and trees to be planted at the appropriate time.  Cllr Pip Hill-John entered the room at 7.50pm with apologies for being delayed.
Cllr Gavin Hill-John went on to advise that the drains the whole length of Main Road had been emptied and checked by camera for any blockages or problems and, as a result, Main Road also did not flood recently.  The only problem that still persisted was access to the stream at Nant y Garth.  He confirmed that the Clerk had received the weight limit signage map from CCC.  He then spoke about the problem of dog fouling and how he was pressing for extra rubbish bins in GYG and Pentyrch.  Lastly he advised about 2 events in the New Year relating to a new innovation for vulnerable/elderly people being able to summon help.  A very successful event had recently been held in Llanishen and it was hoped similar ones could be held in the PCC area.

The Chairman thanked both County Councillors for their contribution.  Cllr Gavin Hill-John left the meeting
111
Public Session 
There were no members of the public present.

112
Matters Arising from the Public Session 
There were no matters arising.
113
To consider a Village Plan
The Chairman advised that the Village Plan was 18 pages long and was still being was proof-read.  He wished to have a further discussion with Cllr Howard before circulating it to other Councillors for their consideration..
114
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 17th October 2016
The minutes were proposed by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
115
Matters Arising
Paragraph 98
Cllr Rosser queried whether the girl in Creigiau had given a costing for the Village Plan.  Cllr Stuart Thomas did not believe she had done so.  The Clerk queried the name of the girl and, when advised, he told members that he had received correspondence from her, reported under correspondence, and she had provided costings.
116
Clerk’s Report
116.1

Councillors Reports
The Clerk reminded Councillors of the intention and purpose of ‘Councillors reports’ pointing out that only last minutes issues should be raised at the meeting and that he had noticed that at recent meetings 60 -65% of councillors reports were made unnecessarily at the meeting, thus needlessly extending the meeting.  The Clerk felt that there was no longer a necessity to have ‘Councillors reports’ as an agenda item as any report made would always be included within the subsequent Minutes.  Cllr Graham Thomas and Cllr Hill-John both agreed feeling the Councillors report were unnecessary following a long meeting, Cllr Harrison, after an initial query, also agreed.  The Chairman, Cllr Stuart Thomas, felt it was an inappropriate time, with the arrival of a new Clerk to make such a change, although the Clerk argued it was the most opportune time to do so.  Cllr Priday had some sympathy with the Chairman’s views and, following a discussion, it was agreed this would be considered again at a subsequent meeting.  
116.2

Web-site re-designs
The Clerk advised the Council that he had only received two queries to the proposed new website.  Cllr Hill-John asked whether he had an answer to her query and he advised her that day to day management and inputting of data would stay with the Clerk and the Admin Assistant, whereas administration of the site and the agreements with hosting companies, etc., would be the responsibility of the contractor.  The Chairman agreed that he had been remiss in not responding to the Clerk but felt the site was much cleaner although there was no ‘welcome’ page inviting browsers to continue in either English or Welsh.  The Clerk was asked to contact Shaun Pinney seeking this addition and asking him to proceed in establishing a new web-site.  Clerk to arrange
116.3

Pension for New Clerk.
The Clerk explained that whilst NEST was designated as the pension provider for the PCC, both of the employees, who needed to be automatically enrolled, had subsequently opted out.  The new Clerk had an existing pension with the Local Government Scheme and was seeking to transfer her pension over.  Her pension provider had requested that the PCC needed to pass a formal resolution to enrol her in the LGPS from the start of your employment with the PCC and this needed to be minuted.  Following a brief discussion Cllr Priday proposed that the new Clerk be enrolled in the LGPS from the start of her employment.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed unanimously.  Clerk to arrange
116.4

Fixed Rate Deposit Account
The Clerk told members that the PCC banker had extended the minimum time that funds could be kept in the fixed rate deposit from 3 months to 12 months.  Members agreed with the Clerk that the Bank rate was now so low that any interest gained on monies invested should not be taken into consideration in the formulation of a budget.  Cllr Priday proposed that the PCC should no longer forecast bank interest as part of anticipated income.  This was seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed unanimously.
116.5

Remedial Works at the Council Offices, 1 Penuel Road, Pentyrch
The Clerk had circulated comprehensive details of the extent of the damp problem and the cost of remedial works required to fix the problem to all Councillors with the pre-read papers.  Cllr Hill-John proposed that the cost of the remedial work is added to the proposed budget for the 2017/18 financial year, with a view to the work being undertaken in the spring/summer of 2017.  This was seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all present.  The Clerk advised he would brief the new Clerk on this matter.  Clerk to arrange
116.6

Memorial Park, Pentyrch
The Clerk advised Councillors of the request he had received from Redrow Homes to sublease part of Memorial Park, Pentyrch, to be temporarily converted into 30 parking spaces for contracted workers on the Redrow site.  This generated a lively and impassioned debate.  Councillors rejected the suggestions for various reasons, the main one being that at a time when the PCC is fighting with CCC to provide more children’s play area in Pentyrch, it was counterproductive to substantially reduce the only children’s play area in Pentyrch under PCC control.  This was agreed by all Councillors.  The Clerk was also asked to request that CCC put double yellow lines at the junction of Heol Goch and Heol y Pentre to prevent both contractor’s vehicles, and also persons attending the Acapela, from parking in such a dangerous location.  Clerk to arrange
116.7

Tendering Process for Kubota G2160
The Clerk advised Councillors that the tendering process had been successful completed in accordance with the financial regulations and the two sealed bids received had been opened in the presence of Cllr Troughton and the Admin Assistant.  The successful tender of £1,100 had been banked and the old mower removed from council property.  Cllr Stuart Thomas stated that the Council had not agreed to sell the old mower by tender and a formal resolution was needed to agree the Clerk’s actions.  The Clerk argued that the subject of trade-in had been discussed and it had also been agreed that if more could be obtained by selling the old mower, then this would help to off-set the cost of the new mower.  The Chairman pointed out that this had not been minuted and two formal resolutions were required.  Firstly, that Council ratified the Clerk in selling the old mower by way of a tendering process.  It was proposed by Cllr Harrison, Council agree to the Clerk’s action in selling the old mower for more than the trade-in value.  This was seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all.  It was further proposed by Cllr Hill-John that Council agree to the Clerk’s action in selling the old mower to the higher tenderer who was known to the Council, as he is an employee of the Council.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  
116.8

CIL Wish List
The Clerk told Councillors that, following the previous month’s meeting, he had received emails from only three Councillors in relation to a CIL wish list.  He had reproduced them in full within the Clerk’s report so that other Councillors were aware of what was being proposed.  It was fortunate that the three Councillors who had responded each presented a different ward with the PCC area, namely, Cllr Owen (Creigiau), Cllr Harrison (Pentyrch) and Cllr James (GYG).  A discussion ensued.  The Chairman stated he had been remiss in not responding to the Clerk.  It was suggested by Councillor Priday that extra time should be given for other Councillors to respond.  It was agreed to roll-over the issue to the December meeting to give Councillors a further opportunity to consider each village’s needs.  The Clerk asked what the Council wanted to do with the information, other than to inform the Village Plan and it was felt that it should be sent to CCC and to our County Councillors.  The Clerk stated that it would need to be directed to the officer in charge of whatever department was responsible for what was being requested.  In terms of Highway issues Matt Wakelam was well-known to Councillors, but information on the heads of other departments needed to be gathered and then the requests split under the various departments.  Council agreed this was the best way forward.  Cllr Graham Thomas stated he would obtain the contract details for the officers, heading the various departments, to assist this process.  Clerk to arrange
116.9

Grass Cutting Contract

The Clerk explained that he had drawn up a revised contract for the Grass Cutting Contract and, out of courtesy, had also sent it to the relevant members of CRAMC as well, as the potential contractors.  The Cricket Club responded pointing out that the intention was that the Cricket Club would cut the grass on the cricket oval during the cricket season (May – August) but that outside those months the grass should be cut by the contractor.  This was contrary to the Clerk’s understanding and also contrary to what had been recorded in the September 2016 Minutes.  Council agreed this was not their recollection either.  In the spirit of co-operation the Clerk had slightly amended the grass-cutting contract to reflect this relatively minor change and re-sent them to the potential contractors with apologies.  The Clerk further advised the closing date for tenders was 12th December.  There was a brief discussion regarding this issue and Council were agreed in endorsing the Clerk’s actions.
116.10

Potential Election Costs ~ 2017 Elections

The Clerk advised he had received details of anticipated costs from CCC in the event of contested elections in each of the three wards within the PCC.  The new head of CCC (Electoral Services) had already provided a break-down of costs and the Clerk gave a comparison to the problems experienced with her predecessor.  However he had noticed in the breakdown that a cost was still included for the returning officer and election manager.  The Clerk reminded members that the PCC’s stance in 2012 had been that CCC were acting ultra vires in demanding any proportion of the salaries paid by CCC to these individuals as they were employees of the Council and these roles were within their contract.  A discussion ensued and the Clerk was asked to enquire with CCC (Electoral Services) as to whether that situation still existed and, if so, remind CCC of the Council’s position.  The Clerk apologised for failing to include the breakdown of costs as an appendix and promised to forward copies to all Councillors.  Clerk to arrange
116.11

CCC Charter

The Clerk explained the email received from Chris Burdett, the Clerk to Lisvane CC, which he read out in full from the rear page of the Clerk’s report.  There was a discussion regarding CCC’s failure to understand or properly consult on the Charter and it was agreed that the Clerk should respond positively to the Clerk to Lisvane CC supporting their stance on this issue within the Charter.  Clerk to arrange
Note:  The Clerk advised Councillors that the next meeting would be the first that the new Clerk would attend and he intended that she would run the meeting and that he would be present in an advisory role only.  In addition the Clerk had received a request from Mark Drakeford AM, to attend the meeting.  His office had been informed of the impending change of Clerk and he had advised he was looking forward to meeting the new Clerk and wished the retiring Clerk the best for the future.
117
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £13,402.15 and receipts of £2,340.00 were recorded for October 2016.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Troughton; seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by all.  
118
Planning Applications
There were 9 planning applications to consider.  
a) 16/02315/MNR ~ Land at Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  A comment should be made that all constructer’s vehicles ought not to be parked on Cardiff Road.
b) 16/02456/MNR ~ 31 Bron Haul, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments. 

c) 16/02483/MJR ~ Taffs Well Quarry, Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
d) 16/02537/DCH ~ The White House, Main Road, Gwaelod-y-Garth.  No adverse comments.
e) 16/01707/MNR ~ Land south of Y Gocyd, Heol-y-Parc, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
f) 16/02553/DCH ~ 9 Llys Dewi, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
g) 16/02644/MNR ~ Parc y Dwrlyn, Penuel Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
h) 16/02626/DCH ~ 4 The Terrace, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
i) 16/02673/DCH ~ 2, Parc-y-Fro, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
119
Correspondence

There were no issues with the correspondence recorded.
120
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	3.11.16
	Jeanette Troughton
	There is a broken and dangerous stile on Footpath 48 in Pentyrch close to the derelict farm and Tonmawr Quarry, off Heol Goch, Pentyrch.
	CCC (Footpaths) advised

	14.11.16
	Chris Priday
	I would be grateful if you could report to CCC that street lighting column No.3 in Pantglas, Pentyrch, is not working at all.
	C2C advised

	21.11.16
	Stuart Thomas
	I am glad to see Cllr Harrison present following his involvement in a road accident in the Manchester area. 
	For information

	21.11.16
	Stuart Thomas
	I would like to thank those who attended the Remembrance Day Service and ask that the Clerk writes to the youth groups (school, scouts & guides) thanking them for their attendance.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.11.16
	Stuart Thomas
	We need to do something to clean up the war memorial which is looking weather worn and has lichen and moss on it.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.11.16
	Stuart Thomas
	I have been alerted to the problems of grave desecration at Acapela, where some half dozen graves have had the headstone removed and the grave filled in.  I would ask the Clerk to write to Acapela expressing our concerns and seeking an explanation.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.20 pm
Chair_____________________________________________
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